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MINUTES 
 

 
1. Call to Order 

 
Chairman Hutchinson called the meeting to order at order at 6:03 PM. 

 
2. Roll Call 

 
Deputy City Clerk Cassie Givara took the roll call. The following members were 

present:  Chairman Hutchinson, Laura Hogan, Todd Marsh, Rick Michaud, Terra Stewart, 
Eliza Tweedy, Phyllis Woods, Mayor Weston and Mayor Hilliard. 

 
The Following members were excused/absent: Betsey Andrews-Parker, Dina 

Gagnon, Andrew Howard, TJ Jean, Lindsey Williams, Vice Chair Gasses and Mayor 
McCarley.  

 
3. Public Input  

 
Chairman Hutchinson invited members of the public to come forward and address 

the committee. 
 

Randy Heller of the Dover chapter of disabled American Veterans spoke about his 
organization and what they can do for homeless veterans.  
 

Don McCullough inquired about the email distribution list for the Task Force and 
ensuring everyone who wishes to receive the information is reached. 
 

Denise Ambrose discussed distributing Narcan where needed and the stories 
which had been passed around in the community about drug dealers selling Narcan along 
with their narcotics.  Ms. Ambrose also read a list of harm reduction techniques. 

 
Mayor Weston relayed several incidences she had been told where those misusing 

drugs held “Narcan” parties in which they would overdose purposely in order to be 
revived with Narcan 

 
Tory Jennison of the Strafford County Commissioners addressed the claims of 

these Narcan parties stating the reality is a suggested “buddy system” and harm reduction 
techniques to try to prevent overdose deaths, not purposeful overdoses Ms. Jennison also 
stated there is no evidence of dealers distributing Narcan with their narcotics.  

 
Terra Stewart concurred that she had not heard of Narcan parties or purposeful 

overdosing in the homeless community. 
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4. Approval of Minutes 
 

4.1 Tri-City Task Force Meeting September 13, 2018, consideration 
for approval  

 
Phyllis Woods MOVED to approve the minutes for the September 13, 2018 

meeting. Terra Stewart seconded the motion. The MOTION CARRIED by a unanimous 
voice vote.  

 
5. Communications from the Mayors 

 
Mayor Weston inquired whether the group had received documentation from the 

Salvation Army in regards to the warming shelters. She stated she has had inquiries with 
the cold weather coming and she would like to be able to present something to her 
Council.  
 

Councilor Hutchinson stated that the Salvation Army shelter would be discussed 
slightly later in the meeting. 
 
6. Communications from the Task Force Chairs 

 
Chairman Hutchinson said that he had not heard from any of the congressional 

candidates who had been invited to attend the task force meetings. 
 

Hutchinson spoke about the intending November 1st deadline which had been set. 
The Task Force is now aiming for a January/February time frame in order to have a draft 
master plan which can be presented to the respective Councils of the 3 cities. 
 

Mayor Hilliard stated that the Master Plan is such an important task and should 
not be rushed. The Committee should do their due diligence and take adequate time to 
produce a quality plan even if it has to be extended into spring. 
 

Chairman Hutchinson added that any of the items involved in the Master Plan 
which will require City funding should be done prior to the passing of the City budgets. 
When looking at new strategies to focus on, those requiring funding should be tackled 
first.  

 
7. Proposal for Needles & Campsite Clean-up – Terra Stewart 

 
Ms. Stewart spoke about the initiative she has started for cleaning up homeless 

campsites, starting in Rochester and hopefully expanding to Dover and Somersworth. The 
timeline for the clean-up is not set in stone due to the upcoming cold weather and 
possibility of snow. The clean-ups will cease as soon as there is snow on the ground.  
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 Ms. Stewart reported that the one of the biggest hurdles at this stage is having the 
supplies needed for the clean-up, but she does have a supply list for those willing to 
donate.  
 

 Ms. Stewart also spoke about the great need for adequate housing for the 
homeless community. Law enforcement sweeps are often performed displacing the 
homeless from their home communities where their resources and support is located.  

 
Chairman Hutchinson suggested setting a date for a clean-up and a call to action 

for gathering necessary supplies such as contracting bags and tamper-resistant gloves. 
Donated supplies can be dropped at the Tri-City Co-Op at 55 Summer Street in Rochester. 
A date will be discussed in the future for potential campsite clean-ups. 

 
The other major issue hampering clean-up is the number of needles being found. 

There have been other cities in the country which have installed tamper-resistant sharps 
containers in hotspots which is a possible solution in this area if funding can be sourced 
for these containers. Ms. Stewart suggested a one-year pilot program to do research of 
sharps bins, possible locations and funding sources.  

 
Ms. Jennison said that NH does have a needle exchange program currently and 

these organizations may be able to offer assistance. 
 
Julian Long, Grants Manager for Rochester, committed to sourcing possible grants 

and funding for sharps containers and supplies for the needle clean-up initiative.    
  
8. Report from Sub-Task Groups 

 
Chairman Hutchinson instated a permanent bookmark on the agenda for Tory 

Jennison to present relevant data. 
 
Ms. Jennison spoke about the difficulty in obtaining accurate data for the 

homeless community. She made a presentation on the trends in homelessness in the 
Strafford County area as well as homelessness and shelter data throughout the state.* 

 
*see addendums A through D 
 
There was a discussion in committee regarding school-aged students facing 

homelessness and their unique needs and considerations. Ms. Jennison stated that there 
is a homelessness liaison for each school in the area. Each community is also responsible 
for transporting the students to and from school regardless of where they are housed or 
sheltered. Homeless children are more likely to need special services and helping to care 
for this population is a strain on the school system. Todd Marsh stated that welfare 
departments try their best to refer homeless families for resources close to the schools 
their children attend.  
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Chairman Hutchinson suggested that the Task Force focus on housing as their next 

strategy for the Master Plan. It is a large issue to tackle which may require changes in 
codes or zoning to implement action which will involve the governing bodies of each 
municipality. Due to the scale of the affordable housing piece of the Master Plan and the 
challenges involved, the Chairman stated it would be added as a reoccurring item on the 
agenda being headed by Betsey Andrews-Parker. Each member of the committee will be 
involved as opposed to a single subgroup. 

 
Chairman Hutchinson asked Mr. Long of Rochester if, as part of the Community 

Development Committee and working closely with HUD, he could assist with potential 
funding and grants related to housing.  

 
Barbara Holstein spoke about the Greater Seacoast Coalition to End Homelessness 

(GSCTEH) and their focus on affordable housing as well as working with landlords to help 
prevent evictions and increasing the need for individuals needing housing. 

 
Phyllis Woods said the Greater Seacoast Housing Summit would take place on 

Thursday November 1st and said she would attend and bring back information to the next 
meeting. It was also suggested that Paige Farmer (GSCTEH) be added on the agenda for 
the following month to speak about housing. 

 
It was decided that the next meeting would focus primarily on housing. A 

representative from each community could gather information on codes and zoning and 
bring it back to the committee to determine where any gaps exist. The Committee will 
receive data and reports from organizations such as Community Action Partnership and 
GSCTEH and ensure that there is not duplication of efforts.     

 
8.1  September 26th Meeting of the Cold Weather Shelter Sub-Group  
 

 Todd Marsh of Rochester Welfare said that the Cold weather subgroup met on 
September 26 at SOS. The group is looking not only at an extreme cold weather shelter 
but also at options for long-term seasonal shelters, which would require more funding 
and resources.  

 
The Salvation Army is on track as an option for extreme cold weather station. There 

are some concerns for zoning and code issues for this location, but the Salvation Army is 
currently working with City Staff to resolve these issues.  

 
The Salvation Army runs a toy program annually prior to the holidays, and due to 

the space required for this program there will not be space to accommodate those 
seeking shelter prior to the end of this toy program. There is a potential for the extreme 
cold weather shelter to start at this Salvation Army location in mid-December with a 
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maximum of 30 temporary residents. The Tri-City Co-Op may also offer some limited 
shelter options for their members. These shelters would be low-barrier.  

 
Ms. Jennison clarified that the Salvation Army is not doing anything at the direction 

of the task force, there is no agreement. The Task Force is simply providing support.  
 
Mayor Weston inquired if there would be definitive answers on whether or not 

these shelter options would go forward or not. The cold weather is imminent and if there 
are issues to be fixed in order to facilitate the opening of cold weather shelters, it should 
be handled sooner rather than later. 

 
There was a discussion regarding City budgeting for cold weather and emergency 

sheltering; potentially adding a cold weather line items within the municipal budgets or 
as an item in the operating budget for the City welfare departments. The outcome may 
be to get the Department of Homeland Security to recognize cold weather as an 
emergency, which it is not currently.  

 
8.2  Reports of Subcommittee for Strategy #1 and Strategy #4 
 

  The discussion on the strategies will be moved forward to the next meeting when 
there is a more thorough presentation to be made.  

 
 There was a discussion in committee regarding each municipality gathering data 

on what each municipality currently funds as well as an estimate of funding needed. The 
Committee will also look into how and where CDBG could come into play and if CDBG 
funds could be used for any of the Task Force strategies. 

 
8.3      Master Plan Process Review 
 

9. Other 
 

Chairman Hutchinson asked that Ms. Jennison present on municipal strategies to 
respond to increase housing need. The next meeting will focus heavily on items involving 
funding. 

 
The Chairman indicated that there is virtually no advertising for the Task Force to 

involve the public and potentially receive donations which would decrease the requests 
to the Cities’ for funding. Options for advertising and marketing were discussed; A 
Facebook page, potentially “airing” the meetings on Facebook live, and having a meeting 
for public input with opportunity for questions and answers and education. It was 
suggested that there be an area on each municipal website for public donation to the Task 
Force, but the legality of such a donation option through a City site was questioned.  
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The next meeting will be held at November 15, 2018 at 6:00 PM at the McConnell 
Center in Dover.  

 
10. Adjournment 
 

Chairman Hutchinson ADJOURNED the meeting at 8:12 PM. 
 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
Cassie Givara 
Deputy City Clerk 
Rochester, NH  
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